# Evaluation of NDS Innovation for High Performance Project

National Disability Services (NDS)  
23 December 2016

Acknowledgments   
This work was completed with the assistance of Yumi Stamet and Caroline Alcorso of National Disability Services.

We would also like to thank the many key informants from the disability service providers that took part in the project and evaluation activities. We thank them for their time and insights and trust that their views are adequately represented in this report.

This project was undertaken as part of the Disability Workforce Innovation Network, a project implemented with the assistance of funding provided by the Australian Government.

**ARTD consultancy team**Andrew Hawkins, Alexandra Ellinson

Contact Information

Caroline Alcorso

National Manager, Workforce Development

National Disability Services

Level 19, 66 Goulburn Street, Sydney NSW

Phone: 02 9256 3111

Email: [caroline.alcorso@nds.org.au](mailto:caroline.alcorso@nds.org.au)

Contents

[Executive summary ii](#_Toc471282542)

[The Innovation for High Performance Project ii](#_Toc471282543)

[Drivers of innovation for high performance iii](#_Toc471282544)

[A framework for implementing innovation for high performance iii](#_Toc471282545)

[The value of the innovation for high performance project v](#_Toc471282546)

[1. Introduction 6](#_Toc471282547)

[1.1 The concept of innovation for high performance 6](#_Toc471282548)

[1.2 National Disability Services’ Innovation for High Performance project 7](#_Toc471282549)

[1.3 Monitoring evaluation and learning for the project 14](#_Toc471282550)

[2. Key factors in innovation for high performance 23](#_Toc471282551)

[2.1 Understanding high performance work practices from a staff perspective 23](#_Toc471282552)

[2.2 Job stress and staff perceptions of ‘the change’ 24](#_Toc471282553)

[2.3 Development of the IHP10 24](#_Toc471282554)

[2.4 Implications for ongoing monitoring of staff attitudes 25](#_Toc471282555)

[3. A framework for implementing innovation for high performance 26](#_Toc471282556)

[3.1 Lead with a clear vision that speaks to staff and clients alike 26](#_Toc471282557)

[3.2 Communicate, communicate and communicate 28](#_Toc471282558)

[3.3 Take the first step to start but then adapt along the way 32](#_Toc471282559)

[3.4 Form a positive client-focused team dynamic 33](#_Toc471282560)

[3.5 Mentor and coach staff to become professionals in all they do 35](#_Toc471282561)

[3.6 Unleash the potential, but prepare the IT and administration 36](#_Toc471282562)

[3.7 A two-pronged approach to monitoring and evaluation 37](#_Toc471282563)

[3.8 Review, reflect and respond 38](#_Toc471282564)

[3.9 Focus on measuring improvements across a range of indicators 40](#_Toc471282565)

[3.10 Conclusion 43](#_Toc471282566)

[4. Project feedback 43](#_Toc471282567)

[4.1 Overall feedback 43](#_Toc471282568)

[4.2 Feedback about different methods 44](#_Toc471282569)

[4.3 Support provided by NDS and ARTD 46](#_Toc471282570)

[Appendix 1. Staff survey data 47](#_Toc471282571)

Tables and Figures:

Tables

[Table 1. Key features of service providers and IHP teams 13](#_Toc471282575)

[Table 2. Seven key factors of IHP at the level of the service provider, relationships and personal attitudes 24](#_Toc471282576)

[Table 3. Suggested indicators emerging from consultations with CoP members about their IHP transformation 42](#_Toc471282577)

[Table 4. Professionalism survey items 48](#_Toc471282578)

[Table 5. Leadership Approach survey items 50](#_Toc471282579)

[Table 6. Learning culture survey items 52](#_Toc471282580)

[Table 7. Person-centred approach towards clients and workers 53](#_Toc471282581)

[Table 8. Job stress survey items 54](#_Toc471282582)

[Table 9. Confidence going forward survey items 55](#_Toc471282583)

[Table 10. The Change – Understanding and Attitudes survey items 55](#_Toc471282584)

[Table 11. The Change – Confidence in its Outcomes survey items 56](#_Toc471282585)

Figures

[Figure 1. Summary timeline of networking and information sharing activities 9](#_Toc471282586)

[Figure 2. The Cynefin framework for decision making in complex systems 18](#_Toc471282587)

[Figure 3. IHP generic program logic 21](#_Toc471282588)

[Figure 4. IHP implementation framework 26](#_Toc471282589)

[Figure 5. A two-pronged approach to monitoring and evaluation focused on understanding how to generate local change while keeping track of overall system changes 38](#_Toc471282590)

**Executive Summary**

Innovation for high performance refers to practices to improve service delivery by encouraging the engagement and creativity of the workforce. They typically involve greater autonomy for frontline staff in a high trust learning environment.

In February 2016 National Disability Service (NDS) offered members the chance to participate in a 10-month Community of Practice to trial innovative practices for high performance. In April 2016, NDS engaged ARTD Consultants as monitoring, evaluation and learning facilitators for the project. ARTD was also tasked with synthesising learnings for implementing innovation for high performance practices that may be useful for other disability services providers.

This report documents the processes and learnings from the project. While the project was not a trial of specific work practices. Given the new context of individualised funding packages and the NDIS it was not surprising that ten out of the twelve participating disability service providers (83%) interviewed gave a rating of 9 or 10 out of 10 in terms of how likely they would be to continue to focus on these types of innovative practice in their organisation—the remaining two (16%) gave a rating of 7 and 8 out of 10. As one provider said *‘We are making permanent changes to survive. If they have worked we have stuck with them, if they haven’t we drop them, but we will keep going.’*

The Innovation for High Performance Project

Thirteen disability service providers from across Australia took up an NDS offer to participate in the project. Representatives from these service providers had the opportunity to develop and strengthen their approaches, document lessons and share learning along the way by participating in a community of practice. A number of other organisations and individuals also took part in the project as peers, expert advisors/ consultants and observers.

A range of opportunities were available to service providers throughout the project, including networking and information sharing activities (e.g. workshops and webinars), phone advice and consultations with NDS and ARTD, and access to resources and templates to assist with project planning, and with monitoring, evaluation, learning and reflection. ARTD also developed and administered a staff survey to benchmark drivers of innovative practices for high performance across organisations. This survey, including a brief 10-item version is available to the sector via NDS for providers to use for ongoing monitoring and evaluation. Drawing on the experience, but independently of this project ARTD is developing an App for simple, real-time data collection on outcomes for clients.

The innovation for high performance project was not a trial of specific work practices for which results might be measured and replicated. No two service providers were trialling the same work practices and no two service providers were at the same stage of implementation. Service providers were experimenting with a range of approaches involving more devolved decision making to frontline staff. Many of these involved a reduced amount or change in scope of the role of middle management. While reducing staffing costs in an NDIS context was a key motivator for many service providers, it was the possibility of greater staff engagement and empowerment to provide more flexible client-centred services that drove enthusiasm for the approach.

Drivers of innovation for high performance

A core component of implementing innovation for high performance is having knowledge of the drivers for these practices amongst staff. Sophisticated analysis of the staff survey data revealed seven factors that can be distilled to just two key factors for IHP.

* an organisational commitment to continuous improvement based on staff engagement
* workers’ self-confidence and the confidence workers perceive their managers have of their ability and decision making.

These two factors can be measured by 10 survey items: ‘the IHP10’. Responses to these survey items are important for understanding the extent to which an organisation is creating a culture of innovation for high performance. Responses to these items were strongly predictive of staff stress using a validated stress scale, as well as thoughts about leaving the organisation. This analysis supports the use of these items for benchmarking and ongoing monitoring and evaluation.

1. At our organisation we highlight the learning that comes from successful service delivery
2. At our organisation we review the causes of our failures
3. At our organisation we frequently refine the provision of existing products and services
4. I feel that my opinions and views are listened to in my organisation
5. I feel that my knowledge and skills are recognised in my organisation
6. I feel valued by my organisation
7. My manager believes that I can handle demanding tasks
8. I am confident in my ability to understand the changing support needs of my clients
9. I can talk freely to my peers about difficulties I am having at work
10. I can make my own decisions on how I do my job

A framework for implementing innovation for high performance

Implementing innovation for high performance includes a process of leading change, and often of changing culture to empower frontline staff. As a result of the experiences of project participants a framework for implementing innovation for high performance has been developed. This incorporates findings from the staff survey, interviews and the literature on these practices, as well as the broader literature on change management and navigating complex systems (including monitoring and evaluation).

The innovation for high performance implementation framework comprises 8 principles. While there is certain chronological order from top to bottom the principles are presented below in Figure E1 in a manner that depicts their interdependence.

**The eight principles of implementing innovation for high performance are listed below:**

* Start with a single step then adapt
* Lead with a clear vision
* Communicate, Communicate, Communicate
* Prepare the IT
* Mentor and coach
* Form a positive team dynamic
* Measure across indicators
* Review, reflect and respond

Overall the collective wisdom of the group might be summarised as

Communicate the vision with everyone. Ensure you have staff that actually enjoy working in a team-based, solutions-focused environment. Be transparent about the magnitude of any challenges and engage staff, carers and people with disability in finding solutions. Don’t get stuck waiting till you have worked it all out before you start. Create an organisational environment of incremental change in which there is a continuous process of reviewing, reflecting and responding. Demonstrate the commitment of the leadership to devolve more responsibility to staff. Focus on teams that are led by the client and based on their local communities or neighbourhoods. Recognise the additional responsibility your workers are taking on, encourage them to apply their skills and be their most enthusiastic supporter. While a grand vision is motivating, and incrementalism is important to getting things going, staff need to be confident in their own abilities, and must feel supported while believing the change will ultimately benefit their clients.

The value of the innovation for high performance project

At the conclusion of the project service providers were interviewed by an ARTD Consultant who had not been involved in the project. All providers were very positive about their experience of the project and were highly motivated to focus on innovative work practices as a result.

Participants feedback focused on two key factors that made the project valuable for them: being able to hear what other service providers were doing while sharing information with each other, and adding rigour to the process by involving ARTD as an external consultant.

Different providers found different methods useful but overall, people found the workshops and survey data most helpful, and the webinars and online resources/ templates least helpful. Specifically, participating disability service providers liked the information presented by NDS and ARTD; a few commented that working through the program logic was especially useful and a couple that the presentation by NDS about self-organised teams was excellent.

**1. Introduction**  
  
This section outlines the nature of the Innovation for High Performance project and the support provided to Community of Practice members.

## The concept of innovation for high performance

Innovation for High Performance (IHP) refers to practices used to improve quality of service delivery by encouraging the engagement and creativity of the workforce. They typically include:

* people working with greater autonomy in a high trust environment
* simplified procedures and policies, made possible by staff having shared vision and values, and explicit ground rules of behaviour
* investment in training with personal responsibility for professional learning

By applying these practices typical changes observed in organisations are:

* flatter and less hierarchical organisational structures
* teams taking on more functions, responsibility and initiative
* multiskilling and enlarged job roles
* supervisors moving into a coaching and mentoring role.

The logic of IHP is that it leads into more flexible service and better service delivery for clients by empowering staff and increasing their autonomy to respond client needs and wishes. This is intended to increase job satisfaction and reduces the cost of back office and management support.

IHPs are thought to align well with service delivery in the social care sector, especially as disability service providers strengthen their focus on person-centred support and high levels of customer satisfaction. This focus is relevant for service providers in the Australian context as they transition from block funding to individualised funding under the National Disability Insurance Scheme (NDIS). As these disability service providers are typically mission-based, it is expected that IHPs will mobilise workers’ desire to deliver quality care that is responsive to the needs of customers—people with disability, their family and carers.

Current research also shows that high performing organisations are not only more profitable and productive in delivering quality, but that they also, ‘perform better in many important “intangible attributes”, such as encouraging innovation, leadership of their people, and creating a fair workplace environment.’

## National Disability Services’ Innovation for High Performance project

National Disability Services (NDS) is Australia's peak body for non-government disability service providers. It represents members that together operate several thousands of services for Australians with all types of disability. NDS advocates on policy issues and provides resources, training, networking and other supports to strengthen disability employment, business development, service quality and professional development across the sector. In recent years, NDS’ work has also involved assistance to the disability sector as it transitions to the NDIS.

As part of this support, NDS held five workshops for disability service providers in 2015 and early 2016—one in Canberra, Melbourne, Adelaide, Perth and Tasmania—focusing on innovative work practices associated with high performance. This was undertaken as part of the Australian Government-funded Disability Workforce Innovation Network project. In February 2016, NDS invited selected service providers to a masterclass on one of the prime examples of innovation for high performance in social care, the Buurtzorg model (see section 1.2.4). Subsequently, service providers from across Australia, including many of the masterclass participants took up an NDS offer to participate in a 10-month collaborative project to trial innovative practices for high performance (the IHP project). Some other service providers joined the project mid-way through 2016.

### A key contextual factor: introduction of the NDIS

In some cases there have been moves toward IHP for a long time, but the introduction of individualised funding under the NDIS has required services to be innovative in service delivery to be able to respond to individual needs of their clients. However traditional workforce practices and associated award conditions can constrain the ability to be flexible and maximise client choice and control.

All the service providers participating in the project faced some variant of the following problem: the introduction of the NDIS means only lean and efficient services that are nimble and responsive to client needs will survive. Also, service providers may face existing challenges with staff satisfaction, stress and retention in traditional hierarchical management structures that are costly and which can reduce timeliness, flexibility and above all, the client-centred services that are required for service providers to remain viable.

### Aim and scope of the IHP innovation project

The aim of the IHP project has been to support disability service providers that are experimenting with new models based on high performance work to strengthen their approaches, and to document lessons and share learnings along the way. The project has also aimed to capture lessons of wider significance that can be shared across the disability sector.

The project was set up to include service providers adopting a range of IHP approaches— potentially but not necessarily involving the adaption of the principles of international models to the Australian context—that were at different stages of trialling or implementation. It could include service providers testing IHPs within particular sections or teams, or rolling these out across the service provider as part of a whole-of-business transformation.

The important implication is that the IHP project was not a trial of specific work practices for which results might be measured and replicated. Instead the focus was on individual and systemic learning that may be of use for other services considering implementing innovative work practices.

### Components of the project

The IHP project involved a network of thirteen disability service providers from across Australia, coordinated by NDS, which are experimenting with these news ways of working.

These service providers submitted business cases outlining the rationale and key elements of the IHPs being trialled or implemented and signed a Memorandum of Understanding with NDS that outlined expectations around their participation in the project as part of a Community of Practice (CoP). Another five organisations/ individual consultants engaged with the network as peer contributors or observers. Others ‘dipped into’ the project through occasional participation in the Community of Practice webinars.

In April 2016, NDS also engaged ARTD Consultants as monitoring evaluation and learning facilitators to assist these service providers to develop, refine and reflect on the approaches to monitoring and evaluation around their IHPs. ARTD supported services to question and refine their IHP changes by developing resources, providing feedback on findings along the way, phone based support and contributing to webinars to assist services to undertake their own developmental evaluation. ARTD was also tasked with documenting and reflecting on the overall project through a realist lens to identify lessons for these and other service providers in the sector to consider if embarking on IHPs in the future. If you are interested in any of the templates created, please contact NDS (contact information on inside front cover).

#### Networking and information sharing activities

A range of opportunities were available to disability service providers throughout the project. This included online and face-to-face forums through which to network and share information/ experience about IHP implementation or evaluation, as well as tailored guidance to individual service providers about specific implementation or evaluation approaches (provided face-to-face and over the phone by NDS and ARTD respectively).

In doing this, NDS worked closely with six of the thirteen service providers that were still in the scoping, planning or early implementation stages while ARTD worked closely with six service providers that were at a more advanced stage of implementation. Figure 1 summarises these activities in a timeline of events.

**Figure 1**: Summary timeline of networking and information sharing activities are listed below

**Workshop 1** on February 16 Explore the Buurtzorg model

**Webinar 1** on March 16: Consider other HPWP models and experiences

**Webinar 2** on April 16: Emerging themes from business cases, introduction to developmental evaluation

**Webinar 3** on May 16: ARTD’s role as learning facilitators; HPWP intended outcomes and project logic

**Workshop 2** on June 16: Network; HPWP transformation principles: thinking about mentoring and evaluation

**Webinar 4** on July 16: Types and approaches to forming self-managing teams

- **NDS interviews/ consultations** on July 16: Discuss ‘early phase’ business cases and implementation plans

- **ARTD interviews/ consultation**s on July 16: Discuss ‘late phase’ approaches to monitoring and evaluation

**Webinar 5** on August 16: Communication approaches, implementation risks and challenges

**Webinar 6** on August 16: Observations around evaluative thinking

**Reflections newsletter** on September 16: Share insights on monitoring, evaluation and reflective thinking

- **NDS interviews/Consultations** on September 16: Follow up progress with implementation

- **ARTD interviews/Consultations** on September 16: Scope and refine HPWP survey with sample of organisations

**Webinar 7** on October 16: Preliminary HPWP survey findings

- **HPWP survey summary reports** on October 16: Individual reports for organisations compared to organisational average

- **NDS interviews/ consultations** on October 16: Follow up progress with implementation

- **ARTD interviews/ consultations** on October 16: Realist interviews: -What works well, when and why?

**HPWP survey data distributed** on November 16: Raw data to allow further analysis

**NDS interviews/Consultations** on November 16: Follow up progress with implementation

**Workshop 3** on November 16: Network, reflections, learnings and next steps

**Webinar 8** on December 16: Reflections and project closure

- **ARTD feedback interviews**: Satisfaction with the HPWP innovation project

#### Resources

Resources were also developed and shared online with CoP members. These included case studies, research papers, and tools and frameworks relevant to implementing IHPs (such as a Monitoring, Evaluation and Learning template). Evaluation resources and templates were also shared online. The role of ARTD evolved over time, originally conceived of as of monitoring and evaluation of the trial, it quickly evolved to include a focus on facilitating the reflection and learning of service providers for better service provision in light of their specific innovations.

### Buurtzorg and JP van den Bent models

There are a number of well-developed examples in the international literature of social care service providers that embed IHPs. Many of these examples are described as having high performing teams that are ‘self-organising’, ‘self-managing’, ‘self-governing’, or ‘self-directed’ (often used interchangeably) or ‘semi-autonomous’, depending on the types and degrees of decision-making authority that teams are empowered with at the local level.

Throughout this report we have used the term ‘self-organising teams’. This better reflects the reality that teams are not independent of oversight or management. This aligns with the experience of a former Buurtzorg (see below) employee who provided reflections of their experience working in the model. It is also more consistent with the principles of self-organisation in complexity theory, from where the concept originates.

Two examples from the Netherlands were explored more in depth in the project and inspired a lot of the trials of the CoP-members. NDS reviewed, translated and shared relevant literature and visited these organisations in the Netherlands.

One of these organisations is a leading example of IHP named Buurtzorg Nederland, a not-for-profit Dutch homecare provider. Buurtzorg (Dutch for “Neighbourhood Care”) started in 2007 with one team of nurses that wanted to change how in-home care was being delivered in the Netherlands. They put the patient back at the centre of care delivery. Their focus is on delivering community nursing and social care services that makes the most of people’s existing strengths and capacities, with a view of empowering people towards being as independent as possible. For this to work they realised that nurses needed to have the autonomy to work closely with each person and their ‘care system’ of family, friends, other care professionals and the local community to find supports and solutions for each individuals situation. This resulted in ‘self-organising’ neighbourhood teams responsible for all aspects of the organisation and delivery of care in a particular neighbourhood from in-take, assessment, developing the care plan and providing care to rostering, planning, recruitment, budget management and procurement. The nurses have ‘coaches’ (rather than managers) on hand to help solve problems, as well as a bespoke IT system for scheduling appointments, rostering, patient documentation, and a small back office for administration. Buurtzorg has grown rapidly while maintaining this flat organisational structure; in 2015 it was employing 10,000 nurses in 800 neighbourhood teams (i.e. about 12 nurses per team) and providing care for 70,000 people. Owing largely to its very low administration and management costs they run on very low overheads. Notably, Buurtzorg was awarded ‘Best Employer of the Year’ in 2011, 2012, 2014 and 2015 and has been found to have some of the highest satisfaction rates among patients in the Netherlands.

Another example, specific to the disability care sector, is JP van den Bent Foundation (JPvdB) which provides a range of accommodation, in-home support and day activities for people of all ages with mild to very complex and multiple (intellectual) disabilities. Teams are responsible for direct service delivery, take ownership of day-to-day decisions about how they support people, and are responsible for their team’s finance, procurement and HR. Staff are provided with internal training, making use of train-the-trainer methods, to ensure they have the skills they need to work directly and responsively with clients, their families/carers. Unlike Buurtzorg, however, JPvdB does not work with fully self-organised teams; they have a location coordinator who facilitates decision making at the frontline, and who is supported by a regional coordinator. JPvdB has also been recognised with industry awards for employer satisfaction, client satisfaction, and has operated with low overhead costs by industry standards.

### Project participants—Community of Practice (CoP) members.

Thirteen disability service providers from across Australia participated directly in the IHP project: Able Australia, ACES, Aspire, The Bridge, Cooperative Home Care, Community Living Project, EACH, Essentials Employment & Training, EW Tipping, Lifebridge, Parkside, Rise and Sharing Places. The participation of these service providers was led by staff from a range of positions: CEOs, general managers, divisional directors or managers, and HR managers. Together these participants formed a Community of Practice (CoP).

An overview of key features of these service providers and their IHP implementation sites is presented in Table 1 (over the page). As evidenced in the table, they represent a full spectrum of the diverse range of disability service providers in Australia; from small service providers operating in a local area providing specialised support for a community of people with disability, to large interstate service providers that operate across a number of sectors (e.g. aged care, mental health) as well as the disability sector. Some of the service providers are fairly new while others have been established for many decades. Some already have a culture around innovation while others are taking steps to develop this for the first time. By virtue of their location, there are service providers that are already operating under the NDIS; some that were in trial sites, and others that will start making the transition over the next couple of years.

A number of other organisations and individuals also took part in the project as peers, expert advisors/ consultants and observers. This included representatives from Project Independence, UnitingCare Community QLD, Kath Milne and Associates, North West Residential Support Services and My Supports.

1. Key features of service providers and IHP teams

| **NDIS transition** | Location | **Whole/ part of the org. implementing IHPs** | **Year that IHP change commenced** | **Location of IHP team(s)** | No. of staff in teams+ | No. clients supported by teams+ |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| Roll out since July 2016 | Tas. | Part | 2016 | One residential house | <10 | 5 |
| To start in July 2017 | NSW | Whole | Late 2014 | Teams across regional centre | 48 | 98 |
| To start in July 2017 | NSW, Vic | Whole | 2016 | Teams across regional towns | 35 | 143 |
| To start in Sept 2018 | Vic | Part | 2016 | Teams in metropolitan are | 12 | 34 |
| Started in July 2016 | NSW | Whole | 2013 | Teams in four locations across metropolitan area | 25 | 20 |
| Roll out since July 2016 | SA | Part | 2016 | Team in one location in metropolitan are | tbc | tbc |
| Various | Vic, NSW, Qld, Tas. ACT | Part | 2015 | Disability service workforce across states | 140 | tbc |
| To start in July 2017 | NSW | Part | 2016 | Teams in regional centre | 10 | 2 |
| Various | Vic | Part | 2016 | Over 30 teams across metro and regional areas | 347 | 165 |
| To start in July 2017 | NSW | Part | 2016 | Two teams in regional town | 6 | 13 |
| Roll out since July 2016 | Tas. | Part | 2016 | Two teams in regional town | 3-6 | 12 |
| Trial site | WA | Part | Late 2015 | Disability services workforce across metropolitan area | 215 | 180 |
| Complete | ACT | Whole | Early 2016 | Teams across metropolitan area | 100 | 140 |

+Approximate numbers based on head counts: may include team coordinators/ leaders, excludes managers

### The scope of innovation in the IHP trial

The IHP project was not a trial of specific work practices for which results might be measured and replicated. While the two Dutch models provided inspiration for all disability service providers participating in this IHP project, no two service providers were trialling the same work practices and no two service providers were at the same stage of implementation. Service providers were experimenting with a range of approaches involving more devolved decision making. Many of these involved a reduced amount or change in scope of the role of middle management. While reducing staffing costs in an NDIS context was a key motivator for many service providers, it was the possibility of greater staff engagement and empowerment to provide more flexible client-centred services that drove enthusiasm for the approach.

The scope of change being implemented varied for different service providers. Many might be characterised as small scale, ‘safe to fail’ experiments, whilst others were whole organisational changes involving considerable reforms—even if slowly and incrementally implemented—with no going back.

There is a common view that the types of changes trialled in the IHP project are necessary for survival under the NDIS. In the post project survey, ten out of the twelve CoP members (83%) interviewed gave a rating of 9 or 10 out of 10 in terms of how likely they would be to continue to focus on ‘high performance work practices’ in their organisation—the remaining two (16%) gave a rating of 7 and 8 out of 10.

As one CoP member said *‘We are making permanent changes to survive. If they have worked we have stuck with them, if they haven’t we drop them, but we will keep going.’*

## Monitoring evaluation and learning for the project

This collaborative, developmental approach to the project saw the evaluation consider a number of different approaches to facilitate learning by creating resources and opportunities to build evidence, reflect on experiences and share lessons before identifying the best way to support service providers during their IHP transformations.

As noted above, it soon became evident that the implementation of IHPs was not so much a discrete ‘trial’ but rather part of what is expected to be a cultural change in how business is done. Accordingly, we found that service providers—especially those in the later stages of their IHP transformation—needed assistance with thinking about how best to use and build on their existing systems/ processes for gathering data (i.e. information about staff experiences, workplace satisfaction, client satisfaction and outcomes) and ideas for how to fill specific data gaps, rather than assistance to do “mini-evaluations” around their IHP teams.

Ultimately, our approach was to make available a range of resources (e.g. a program logic, templates, a staff focus group guide) and opportunities (e.g. participating in reflective discussions and an IHP staff survey) for service providers to engage with, and encourage them to engage with, to the extent they saw fit according to their needs and priorities. This utilisation-focused approach was chosen so as not to impose obligations, or ‘hoops to jump through’, that may not contribute to their IHP transformation. It was also felt to be an approach that appropriately acknowledges the different stages that service providers are at (one size does not fit all) and the high levels of sophistication, especially around evaluative thinking, that already exist in a number of service providers.

#### Interviews and reflective practice discussions

Working closely with six of the ‘late phase’ service providers, ARTD conducted at least two and often three interviews with each of these service providers between July and November 2016. Interviews, which generally lasted at least an hour, were semi-structured and involved a large reflective discussion component.

ARTD encouraged CoP members to think deeply about what they are trying to achieve, how they think their activities will contribute achieving the outcomes set out in the program logic, what success and failure would look like (outcomes), and how they would identify these (what kinds of information is being collected). ARTD also challenged CoP members to consider new ways to think about these issues and to reflect on what they have learnt, and CoP members used the opportunity to bounce ideas off the learning facilitators.

Realist synthesis interviews were conducted with early and last phase service providers in the last month of the project to gather insights about ‘what is working’ and in what circumstances: the mechanics and contexts around which outcomes are observed. These interviews were semi-structured and tailored to the stage of IHP implementation relevant to the service provider.

As part of these interviews, CoP members were encouraged to reflect on the IHP staff survey data and what this told them about the drivers of high performance in their service provider.

The results of these interviews are contained in the framework for implementing IHPs in this report.

#### Templates to document progress and learnings

ARTD, in partnership with NDS, developed a number of templates: Project Overview, Planning and MEL. These templates were designed for service providers to complete, in collaboration with ARTD and/or NDS, using information gathered through interviews and the IHP survey (with ARTD focusing on using the MEL template with late phase service providers). The generic MEL template is in Appendix 1.

ARTD individualised MEL templates for each of the seven late phase service providers and populated these with information about their IHP transformation that had been gathered from business cases and interviews. A summary report of the IHP survey data was appended to the template.

NDS individualised the planning template for early phase service providers, updating this with information about their progress in designing, setting up or implementing IHPs. NDS provided ARTD with these templates, contributing a valuable source of data to the evaluation.

#### Sharing lessons and learning through webinar, workshops and newsletter

ARTD also worked with NDS to create opportunities for reflective practices across the board—between the early and late phase service providers. ARTD contributed to the workshop and webinars hosted by NDS (see Figure 1) to share insights about evaluative practices observed across service providers.

ARTD also developed an evaluation newsletter mid-way through the project to document and share findings that were emerging from interviews (Appendix 3).

#### IHP staff survey to benchmark drivers for IHPs

Many CoP members were interested in getting a sense of their progress in implementing IHPs and transforming their organisational culture. This was identified by ARTD as a data gap across service providers: while some already ran staff surveys (annually or on the occasional basis), these were not tailored to pick up on the factors most relevant to understanding IHPs.

Accordingly, ARTD developed a survey to:

* assess the presence of four key drivers of IHPs in each service provider: professionalism, leadership approach, learning culture and person-centred approach
* gain insights among staff involved in the IHP transformation about their buy-in to the change, confidence in outcomes of the change, and workplace stress.

The survey made use of a number of items from the Study of Australian Leadership survey, the Intentional Personality Item tool, and a standardised job stress scale, and some new items developed by ARTD and NDS.

The survey was completed online. It was distributed to the staff of 12 IHP trial service providers (one had recently completed a staff survey and chose not to participate). In some cases the survey was sent directly to staff by ARTD using individual web links, in other cases the survey was sent by the service provider directly to their staff. In total, 214 people responded to the survey resulting in an overall response rate of 39 percent.

#### Project feedback interviews

An ARTD staff member, external to the learning facilitation team, conducted final feedback interviews with CoP members to gather their views on the overall experience of being part of the IHP innovations project. The interviews covered their satisfaction with networking, information sharing opportunities and resources made available by NDS and ARTD, and views on what they had gained from being a member of the IHP community of practice. Suggestions about how NDS can continue to support disability service providers that are trialling or implementing innovative ways of working were also gathered from CoP members.

### The organisation of evidence in the framework

The framework in Section 3 provides a holistic account of key issues associated with movement towards IHPs. It is intended to be useful to any disability service provider considering going down the path of IHP as a means of empowering staff, increasing the sustainability of their organisation, and better meeting the needs of clients. We have done this through a synthesis of the experiences of IHP CoP members, viewed through a realist, complexity-navigating, change-management lens. But what does that mean?

**Realist evaluation** seeks to uncover what it is about a set of actions that generates change and the features of context that constrain or enable that change. While the actions are themselves observable, the real knowledge is about the hidden or abstract mechanisms that can be called upon time after time to generate change in other situations with similar contextual conditions. For example, on a realist account, ”opening the books” to staff is not meant literally as something that generates change, but it is the abstract mechanism of financial ‘transparency’ that, in a context of honest and committed staff, generates greater understanding, engagement and commitment to the need for a new way of working to ensure the service provider is financially sustainable.

**Change management** is about how organisations marshal the people and resources at their disposal to move from one state of affairs to another. Our experiences in this project have revealed great diversity in services providers’ starting points and the ambitiousness or scope of IHP change being attempted, yet there are common threads in the effective and ineffective means of leading a change that, broadly speaking, is about shifting their organisation from a command and control hierarchy, to one with empowered decision making among front-line staff.

**Navigating complexity** is about recognising that when a situation is complex, it is not possible to develop a recipe book of how to proceed. Rather, a principle-based approach that includes “safe to fail” experiments and a commitment to scale up success and terminate failures, is more useful. With more simple or complicated problems, such as how to install a wheel chair ramp, there can be best practice approaches. But when the situation is complex, when it is about equipping staff to respond to a client’s changing needs, effective practice emerges and changes over time.

The Cynefin framework for decision making in complex systems recognises that different types of actions (and their monitoring and evaluation) are more or less appropriate depending on the system in which interventions are being made. For example, rather than a linear approach from defining a problem to developing a simple solution, the most effective means of action in complex circumstances is often to Probe-Sense-Respond (See Figure 2). While often implicit in the actions of CoP members, some were familiar with this framework as a result of NDS support.

1. The Cynefin framework for decision making in complex systems

**Known:**  
-Cause and effect relations repeatable, perceivable and predictable  
-Legitimate best practice  
-Standard operating procedures  
-Process reengineering  
-Sense-Categorize-Respond

**Knowable:**-Cause and effect separated over time and space  
-Analytical/Reductionist  
-Scenario planning  
-Systems thinking   
-Sense-Analyze-Respond

**Complex:**   
-Cause and effect are only coherent in retrospect and do not repeat  
-Pattern Management  
-Perspective filters  
-Complex adaptive systems  
-Probe-Sense-Respond

**Chaos:**-No cause and effect relationships perceivable   
-Stability focused intervention   
-Enactment tools  
-Crisis management  
-Act-Sense-Respond

**Source:** Kurtz, C. F., & Snowden, D. J. (2003). The new dynamics of strategy: Sense-making in a complex and complicated world. IBM Systems Journal, 42(3), 462–483.

#### Pulling it all together

Theories can be dense, but their true value for policy and practice lie in their implications. The Cynefin framework and complexity theory when combined with a realist understanding of causality, provides a firm theoretical foundation for innovation in service delivery AND a rigorous approach to evaluation that is appropriate to the context. In many cases this will involve a process of ‘Probe-Sense-Respond’ using action-research principles. That is, looking at current circumstances, developing ideas of what might be effective, testing them on a small scale, seeking to understand how and when these approaches are effective, and then doing more of what you have learned is effective, in the different contexts.

The emphasis of monitoring and evaluation in this context is more on ‘evaluative thinking’ than trying to endorse or warrant certain practices as ‘effective’ through experimental design. It will often involve gathering data that provides a relatively complete picture of the service delivery landscape (including outcomes for clients, staff and the service provider), while seeking to understand how interventions work or could be improved through lots of solution-focused discussions with frontline staff and clients. For more detail see Sections 3.7 and 3.8.

### Using program logic to inform monitoring and evaluation, and to support reflections

During the initial stages of the project we drafted a generic program logic diagram to describe the sequence, or hierarchy of conditions to be achieved by trial activities, in a move from a one state of affairs to another, from a problem to an intended outcome (Figure 3).

It is an idealised description of an intervention and simplifies a complex reality. It is a tool to support thinking—not a replacement for thinking. The model is designed to be useful for communication about a trial and can provide a framework to guide monitoring and evaluation by identifying key milestones.

The program logic has been used to frame discussions and interview guides, and has been used as a tool by service providers to structure their reflections on what things appear to be working well, or not so well, and why.

The program logic focuses on the *necessary* conditions for the program to be implemented as intended to deliver outputs that will then be *sufficient* or *contribute* to ultimate intended outcomes. It focuses on ends, not means. It has two main parts.

Starting at the bottom and working towards the middle level outputs we have the

* problem we are trying to address
* necessary foundations or things that must be in place before we have any chance of being able to deliver the change as intended
* immediate and intermediate changes necessary for the delivery of outputs that will drive the change
* assumptions we are making that will, if they hold, ensure that our outputs will be sufficient for generating our intended short term outcomes.

From the middle level outputs to the top level outcomes we have the changes we hope the trial is *sufficient* for generating. This is where the theory of change describes why or how we expect the outputs of our actions will lead to intended outcomes. It displays:

* short-term outcomes generated as a result of our outputs and in the event that our assumptions hold
* long term outcomes we expect to contribute towards that help keep us focused and which provide the rationale for the program in the first place
* external factors outside the control of the intervention that will affect the degree to which we can achieve our long term outcomes.

The program logic proved to provide a robust description of the inherent logic of changes being trialled for increasing the autonomy of frontline staff working in teams and required only a very minor update by the end of the trial (see Section 4.2).

1. IHP generic program logic

**Problem:**

* Clients require service providers to listen and engage with them to be responsive to their need-Which does not always happen with restrictive guidelines and traditional hierarchical management structures.
* Service sustainability will require that clients are confident to choose their service and for staff to have high levels of morale and low turnover.

**Assumptions:**

* Management is supportive of initiatives that may impact their role and reduce their level of control
* Governance systems can maintain oversight with less management control
* Staff are able to manage and document their service provision using efficient IT
* There are potential clients and demand for the service

**Outputs:**

1. Clients are positively disposed to the services available
2. Monitoring and evaluation to celebrate success and feedback to learn and adapt
3. Teams are supported to adopt the change: initiative is rewarded rather than resisted. Organisations clearly articulate the vision, define ‘the change’ which is realistic, and obtain buy-in from key staff. Teams can include staff, clients, families and other stake holders.
4. Teams have the knowledge, skills and confidence to adopt ‘the change’ and provide empowering support to clients with disability and leveraging natural supports
5. Teams take individual and collective responsibility for client outcomes.

**Outcomes:**

* Clients continue to use their support budgets with the service provider. (Service adapt services to emerging needs)
* Staff have greater satisfaction with their job and psychological well-being.  
  Service providers are most sustainable with lower corporate costs, low staff turnover, satisfied clients leading to improved reputation and new clients.  
  Clients are empowered to pursue their goals and aspirations and participate in daily life and less dependent on services.
* Carers and families have reduced stress and greater well-being.  
  - Clients are empowered to pursue their goals and aspirations and participate in daily life and less dependent on services.
* Clients are better able to obtain the right mix of services at the right time.  
  - Clients are empowered to pursue their goals and aspirations and participate in daily life and less dependent on services.

**External factors:**

* NDIA pricing leading to more risk for providers and need for productivity increases.
* NDIS giving clients more choice and control pushing providers to be more responsive, effective and efficient.
* Cheaper service provision by new entrants.

**2. Key factors in innovation for high performance**   
A core component of implementing IHP is having knowledge of the drivers for these practices amongst staff. In the section below, we describe how data from the ARTD staff survey was analysed to determine the key factors underlying IHP, and the shorter IHP10 was developed survey for benchmarking and ongoing monitoring and evaluation.

## Understanding high performance work practices from a staff perspective

The development of the IHP staff survey is described in Section 1.4. We report the responses to survey items in Appendix 1. In this section we move straight to the analysis of hidden patterns in the data that can explain the drivers of IHP.

Using a principle components analysis (with varimax rotation) the survey data can be found to reveal seven ‘factors’ which explain 67% of all the variation in all 39 items designed to measure IHP (Table 2). The factor number represents statistically how important each factor is for describing the survey data. That is, the first factor is more important than the second and so on. In the IHP survey these factors generally fall out of the data in the order of organisational factors describing the most variation, moving towards team factors, and then to personal attitudes. For example the factor explaining most variation (and potentially therefore the most important to get right) was being valued and supported by the service provider (factor 1) followed by a monitoring and evaluation culture (factor 2). These were relatively more important than personal attitudes of staff (factors 5 & 7).

1. Seven key factors of IHP at the level of the service provider, relationships and personal attitudes  
     
   Group 1: Organisational Factors:  
   - Being valued and supported by the service provider (factor 1 considered stronger explanations)  
   - A monitoring, evaluation, learning and adapting culture ( factor 2 considered stronger explanations)  
   - Innovation and tolerance for risk (factor 4) (intermediate strength)  
     
     
   Group 2: Relationship with managers/Peers:   
   - Feeling trusted by management (factor 3 Considered intermediate explanation)  
   - Sense of peer support (factor 6 Considered weaker explanation)   
     
   Group 3: Personal attitudes:  
   - Confidence in own abilities (factor 5)   
   - Satisfaction in autonomy (factor 7)  
   (Both considered weaker explanations)

## Job stress and staff perceptions of ‘the change’

The survey also included a Job Stress Scale (JSS) and 12 items about staff perceptions of ‘the change’ being trialled in their service provider.

‘The change’ items can be described by three key factors that should form the key focus for ‘selling’ the change to staff. These are addressed in more detail in the framework for implementing IHPs in Section.

* Belief in outcomes for the service provider and clients (factor 1).
* Alignment with organisational and personal vision (factor 2).
* Staff and organisational readiness for change (factor 3).

## Development of the IHP10

Using a series of factor analysis and scale construction metrics, it was determined that the responses to just 10 items can determine whether a service provider is providing an IHP environment. These scores have good predictive validity for staff stress and intentions to quit the organisation.

1. At our organisation we highlight the learning that comes from successful service delivery
2. At our organisation we review the causes of our failures
3. At our organisation we frequently refine the provision of existing products and services
4. I feel that my opinions and views are listened to in my organisation
5. I feel that my knowledge and skills are recognised in my organisation
6. I feel valued by my organisation
7. My manager believes that I can handle demanding tasks
8. I am confident in my ability to understand the changing support needs of my clients
9. I can talk freely to my peers about difficulties I am having at work
10. I can make my own decisions on how I do my job

A confirmatory factor analysis suggested two key factors that summarise the seven factors referred to in Section 2.1:

* an organisational commitment to continuous improvement based on staff engagement
* workers’ self-confidence and the confidence workers perceive their managers have of their ability and decision making.

The final 10 item scale was developed in the following way

* a factor analysis of the 39 items to identify 7 key factors
* a construction of reliable scales for factors 1,2,3,5 & 6 (factors 4 and 7 could not be reliability constructed were incorporated into other scales) using 2-4 items per scale for a total of 20 items[[1]](#footnote-1)
* a further factor analysis suggesting 10 items with high loadings across different factors, and clearly distinct aspects of IHP
* a scale score for the 10 items that was calculated for each survey respondent (using the mean score from the 10 items)
  + a reliability analysis showed this scale had very well internal consistently (alpha=0.87)
  + a very high correlation with the 20 item version (.97) further suggesting the simplicity of the 10 item scale over the 20 item version on the grounds of parsimony.

The predictive validity of these 10 items is suggested by the fact that for every 1 unit increase on the IHP10, there is a 0.6 unit decrease in ‘I often think about quitting this job’ and a 0.5 unit decrease on the JSS.

## Implications for ongoing monitoring of staff attitudes

The analysis here shows the importance of a supportive and reflective culture and the development of staff skills and confidence for a high performance workplace where stress is managed. We recommend that services pay attention to these key factors for IHP and use the IHP10 and the six item JSS to monitor IHP and staff stress on a six-monthly, annual or other basis (as determined by the service provider) against the baselines measured in October 2016. This will provide useful diagnostic information as well as provide a source for identifying trends in the data over time and amongst different groups of staff.

**3. A framework for implementing innovation for high performance**  
I’ve realised that high performing teams is not about finding high performing workers to put into teams, but about creating a team in which people can perform highly, to build them up. (CoP member)

If it wasn’t already clear at the outset, it became clear there is no recipe for becoming a high performing service provider. Each service provider had a different starting point and has tried different things—and all are still on the journey and remain dedicated to this way of working.

Despite this diversity we identified eight common principles (Figure 4) that emerged from CoP members’ experiences (including through statistical analysis of staff survey data and interviews). These principles, represented below, create a framework that should be relevant to any service provider when considering what to focus on when implementing IHPs.

1. IHP implementation framework

* Start with a single step then adapt
* Lead with a clear vision
* Communicate, Communicate, Communicate
* Prepare the IT
* Mentor and coach
* Form a positive team dynamic
* Measure across indicators
* Review, reflect and respond

In considering these items, it is important to remember that IHPs do not occur in isolation from broader business development strategies—they are one part of a bigger picture, not the ‘’magic bullet’. In the words of one CoP member in the IHP project, IHP principles, ‘*should be thought of like a symphony’;* led and harmonised through a common vision.

## Lead with a clear vision that speaks to staff and clients alike

A clear vision for change has been a recurring theme. Where we observed that changes had been implemented most smoothly, those leading the change have done so by inspiring acceptance of a vision among their staff and clients—not simply by telling people what to do, or what has been done. Fortunately, the kind of vision needed to inspire support of IHPs is often broadly similar to, and conducive to, the visions that already exists in many mission-based disability service providers: that is, around making the lives of clients better and providing staff with meaningful and sustainable employment e.g. ‘happy and safe customers and a viable business that excels’.

A broad vision may need to be slightly refined or re-articulated to clarify exactly *how* it aligns with objectives around increasing choice and control for clients over their lives, and increasing flexibility and autonomy for staff in decision making. We have observed that emphasising client and staff empowerment and the opportunities that arise from this—such as creative problem solving and innovation—can be effective in linking the vision to the objectives. Moreover, an effective vision tends to be one that articulates how IHPs can actually make the achievement of these objectives easier e.g. by empowering staff to make good decisions based on the practical wisdom they have gained from their increasingly direct transactions with clients.

This process of clarifying the vision and aligning it with objectives can take time and requires ongoing attention to communications (see 3.2). A view expressed by a number of CoP members in the IHP project was that organisational leadership needs to model the vision with coherent action so that key messages are reinforced. In service providers where changes have progressed well, this is been led through a dedicated “change team” that is focused on supporting the translation of the vision into practice by bringing staff and clients along with the journey through mentoring and coaching.

### Develop a memorable vision that can be applied in practice

A clear vision—such as a mission of value statements that states broad principles and sets expectations—can function as a heuristic that facilitates staff to make self-organised decisions that cohere with the objectives of high performance, and can be applied without having to resort to defined policies and practice procedures.

Clarity on the vision coupled with discernment in decision making can be a more agile, efficient and effective means of generating outcomes than ruled based procedures. (CoP member)

This approach is supported by complexity theory and is also consistent with literature of self-organised teams. Hart for example, emphases the value of storytelling and making a vision memorable by using your own words i.e. using language that is familiar and accessible to staff.

Once the vision is set staff need the authorisation and encouragement to apply these as situations arise. One service provider has adopted the “SELFI” principle for guiding decision making in line with the organisational vision: when making decisions, staff need to ask themselves, ‘Is it safe, ethical, legal, financially viable and innovative’?

### Align personal and organisational values through the vision

It is important for staff to identify an alignment between their personal and professional vision, and that of the service provider. This is important for taking ownership and a sense of responsibility for outcomes and commitment to the service provider.

The vision needs to articulate both collective and individual accountability. (CoP member)

Everyone has a stake in the entire organisation so they commit, create a ‘yes’’ culture. (CoP member)

Staff should be allowed room to come to realise this alignment themselves (and if there is no alignment for an individual staff member, discussions held about their future at the service provider), although the process can be supported informally through key messages to staff (3.2) or facilitated more formally e.g. through specific activities or initiatives with staff.

**Box 1: Examples of ways to support the alignment of personal and organisational visions**

* **In one service provider, staff is supported to develop a one page profile for themselves that describes their interests, priorities and needs. Their profiles are reviewed with team leaders on a 3 monthly basis to inform discussions around what is working well or not so well with the aim of achieving alignment between their professional values and goals and the organisational vision.**
* **One service provider ran a series of team building exercises around values where staff workshopped the organisational values and came up with six personal values and six team values that support this. In this way, values are explicitly spoken—people are encouraged to talk about how they make their decisions based on these values. It is a powerful accountability tool because teams have ownership of the values that they created.**

Ensuring that clients and their carers/ families endorse the vision and recognise how this is conducive to leading a more empowered and independent life is crucial to forming a positive team dynamic led by the client and their family (see 3.4). As one manager participating in the project said,

We want to help families envisage a good life for the person with disability. We will be successful when there is a match between the vision of the family and the vision of [organisation] about what is a good life for the person. (CoP member)

We have observed that, when staff and clients start to take personal and professional ownership of the vision, the devolution of decision making authority towards self-organised teams is enabled. This might, however, take some time—‘you need to be patient and persistent’ (CoP member)—and so service providers often need to start taking other steps towards high performance while monitoring the progress of this during implementation (see 3.3).

## Communicate, communicate and communicate

The clearest source of both successes and challenges faced by service providers involved in the IHP project are related to communications—communicating the vision to begin (3.1), but also communicating the steps along the way.

Keep talking about it till everyone tells you, “it’s ok, we get it!” (CoP member)

We didn’t create a strong enough vision for the workforce about why we were making the changes. It’s worthwhile spending time on this before making changes. I thought we had done a good job – maybe in some locations with stronger leadership we had done enough – but overall we hadn’t achieved this. (CoP member)

When communications have been successful, we have observed the key messages are tailored to difference audiences in a way that addresses everyone involved, and are framed in a way that is both positive *and* realistic.

A number of CoP members in the project reflected that they had not spent enough time explaining to their workforce *why* they were making the changes such that there have been pockets of acceptance, but the whole workforce is not on board.

### Open channels of communication to include everyone

We’ve consistently observed that it is crucial that *all* staff affected by changes are engaged in the conversation, not just senior staff. This means that communications should be tailored and layered to account for the perspectives and concerns of staff in different positions within a service provider: people need to understand why it is in their interests and those of clients to implement IHPs. Communications should also be adapted to emerging contexts and refreshed so that the messages are relevant and energising. Often, this has involved practical changes to things like meetings so that there are more regular opportunities to share experiences.

Opening up communication forums has made a big difference. (CoP member)

What and how language is used can set the tone for inclusive conversations. While service providers do this in different ways, perhaps unsurprisingly it was more common among the service providers participating in the IHP project to engage *communications consultants* rather than hire change management consultants. Another tool that has been particularly effective for a service provider in the IHP project in keeping communications open, and for making difficult conversations easier, using a simile to describe the journey of the service provider, staff and clients.

**Box 2: Crafting language to communicate the change**

**One service provider has made use of maritime similes to describe how their organisation, a large ship, has been on the dock to rebuild in preparation for the NDIS. It is now navigating somewhat unchartered territories, which are moving and changing. Like a large ship, the organisation is big and so slow to steer through these waters, but the staff and clients are like the winds in the sails that provide the energy and motivation to change.**

A benefit of inclusive communications—rather than avoiding the difficult conversations—is that it can spot resistors to the change early on and bring these people along by genuinely engaging, listening and responding to their concerns. Sometimes this may mean having both one-on-one and group conversations to air these issues. Service providers have found that doing this prevents resistance from fermenting, and can in fact convert people into supporters of the change, ‘one of our early resistors is now one of our biggest champions’ (CoP member).

Dedicating time with clients to communicate the change is similarly important so that they feel empowered to take on a more proactive role with more self-organised teams—potentially even leading the team that is centred around them (see 3.4). Clients and their families need to have a clear sense of how changes to how workers decide how deliver care means that they will also have more direct say in what and how they receive care. In service providers that are envisaging that clients and their family become the team leader, then deep, ongoing and nuanced communications are especially critical in forming a positive team dynamic. At the same time, communications with clients and their families need to address any concerns head on and explain the rationale for changes in service delivery—being transparent about this can built trust.

### Communicate positive and realistic messages that build urgency around the change and secure trust in its rationale

Effective messaging around IHPs need to make the rationale for change very clear—a sense of urgency can be useful to motivate focus, which might be related to the sustainability of the service provider and services on which people rely—while framing this need both *positively*, so people have confidence in its success, and *realistically*, so people are prepared for challenges ahead.

The introduction of the NDIS has been the catalyst for action for many service providers, and often the sense of urgency already exists due to pressing concerns around financial viability. Yet we have also found, depending on NDIS roll-out timeframes, that the sense of urgency has not been so immediate in some service providers. In these cases, more work has been required to get “buy in” from board members, staff and clients about the imperative to start doing business differently. Insofar as it is often helpful to have a sense of urgency, however, lessons from the IHP survey indicate that this should be done in a nuanced way that frames the NDIS as an opportunity to be captured rather than a threat or cause for pessimism.

Although a sense of urgency is important you also need to communicate a sense of optimism as people are worried about their jobs. And some people are not impacted by NDIS yet. So you need to create the optimistic picture alongside the sustainability picture. (CoP member)

**Box 3: Lessons from the IHP survey—support the philosophy of the NDIS**

**While it may be tempting to blame the NDIS for making change necessary, the survey data showed the strongest predictor of staff support for change that would lead to better outcomes for their clients, was their level of support for the NDIS (See table 9 and Appendix 4). Attitudes to the NDIS are heavily shaping attitudes towards the change. The more that can be done to promote the benefits of the NDIS the more staff are likely to support the need for change as being good for their clients—even if it is relatively easy to convince them of the benefits for the service provider and to an extent themselves.**

It is also important that key messages engage external stakeholder, including unions. In a couple of instances in the IHP project, CoP members have observed the need to engage unions in the rationale for change and proactively address their concerns about resources and working conditions

IHP raises the risk of industrial action, we were about to start a trial but hit protected industrial action. This impacted on our ability to implement the pilot, we got totally de-railed. We replaced the team leaders with few coordinators and they bring new things like coaching and mentoring. Unions see an IHP as reducing the resources that staff have to call on. They see the NDIS as leading to the casualization of the workforce. Before we make the changes we should have consulted with the unions because we had a heavily unionised workforce. Unions don’t seem to appreciate that providers really will go out of business under new arrangements i.e. the combination of modern award and NDIS. (CoP member)

Relatedly, we have observed in numerous service providers participating in this IHP projects that a key mechanism for generating this sense of urgency has been through transparency.

### Transparency is a crucial part of communicating the urgency for change in a way that builds trust

Engaging boards, staff and clients with the need for change has most commonly been done through transparency about the financial reality of service provision in an NDIS environment and so “opening the books” to staff, and sometimes clients too.

**Box 4: Using transparency around fleet vehicle costs to communicate the need for change**

A service provider explained how they would not be able to pay for the vehicle fleet if their business as usual model continued. They were transparent about this issue with clients and families and together agreed on a solution:

We had a meeting with parents and showed them the figures. We knew we had to charge clients for their use or down size the fleet. We gave them the options and they overwhelming wanted to work out a way to keep the vehicles. So we had to downsize or collect payments. It went down really well with parents as we set out all the facts and worked through the solutions together. Users now play a flat fee per trip based on distance in band i.e., 0-5 km, 5-10 km etc. (CoP member)

Service providers have done this to different extents, choosing to share more or less information or different types of information depending on their circumstance and what they feel is appropriate for their current workplace climate. Yet it has been consistently reported that this approach has had a productive impact on engagement with the need for change by engendering trust in management from staff who feel more confident that IHPs are being implemented with the best interests of clients and staff in mind, and who in turn feel respected by being included in these conversations that they had not been privy to in the past.

Trust can also motivate full engagement in the co-production of new solutions. For example, transparency around changing financial circumstance can also be effective in explaining why certain resource s (e.g. transport) may need to be delivered differently, and so teams of staff and clients look locally for community facilities, such as local pools and parks, that do not require a longer drive to the service providers’ “drop in”’ centre.

## Take the first step to start but then adapt along the way

A journey of a thousand miles starts with a single step, it is important not to wait till everything is ready before getting started. Once the vision and objectives are clear and accepted among staff, clients and families, and stakeholders then take the first step. Don’t wait till you are ‘ready’ to start, and don’t over think it. You may need to take the first step before everyone is 100 per cent on board, or before you have defined all the fine details about teams and their roles; otherwise things will never start!

We have observed that an incremental approach that embraces trial and error is required to move towards IHPs.

Have a plan but be ready to throw it away. Principles over plans. (CoP member)

The quicker you get into it, the quicker you solve the problem–but, this doesn’t mean rushing into something hastily. Our approach has been explorative, tentative, with a tolerance for risks where it is safe to fail. (CoP member)

In other words, an IHP change should not be approached as a grand “5 year plan” that is pre-designed, packaged and rolled out in entirety, but rather as an evolutionary process that is guided by a clear vision, energised by the motivation of staff and clients, and participatory in that there are ongoing opportunities for input, refinement and co-design along the way. It may start locally, at a small scale or within one team, or start by devolving decision making power around just a couple of roles and responsibilities. Given that you can’t design everything perfectly in advance, we’ve observed that a factor that supports success is having an ear to the ground with effective feedback loops so that service providers can be adaptive and share good news stories. This incrementalist approach is consistent with principles of effective monitoring and evaluation in complex systems (See 3.7& 3.8).

## Form a positive client-focused team dynamic

Organising teams around client need, and management team and back office supports based on the need of frontline teams, rather than a top down approach of determining what services to provide, forming teams to deliver these and offering them to clients was emphasised as a key part of IHPs. This is consistent with the NDIS principle of putting the client at the centre of planning. This is also consistent with the idea from complexity theory that what works at one level of an organisation (putting people’s needs first) often works at other levels. Teams can evolve in different ways and have different compositions, often depending on whether the service provider is establishing teams within an existing workforce or with new staff.

IHP teams tend to be defined by their location more than their function and tend to revolve around the clients in those locations rather than their service offerings. In more mature forms this tends to include teams where the client is the team leader, and teams that work in neighbourhood “hubs” around a group of clients. The size and composition of teams, the resource’s they have and the resources they access, will be defined by clients’ neighbourhoods rather than the service’s catchment. Locally-based teams also enable workers to maximise their time “in the field”. This can often require that they are well supported by technology that links them to the office (see 3.7).

It appears there is a natural alignment between teams that are person-centred and maximise opportunities for clients to be independent, and empowered teams that make the most of their self-organisation by leveraging mainstream community resources to create these opportunities within a ‘neighbourhood’.

It was stressed that no two teams will be exactly alike and will be at different stages of maturity and readiness for a more self-organising role

In the future we will be looking at assessing teams against a framework to work out where they fit on IHP continuum, and this will help us work out what we need to do to help these teams move forward. (CoP member)

### Within an existing workforce, teams can emerge from existing networks between staff and clients

Teams within existing workforces tend to be most successfully created and sustained when they are supported to develop organically around clients or local communities of clients, and informed by existing staff networks. With full alignment of the organisational vision with that of staff and clients, we’ve found that teams can be re-defined with the client as the team leader, and with workers belonging to multiple client-led teams clustered around a local area.

We started with an existing organisation and workforce, and needed to change that. This process started early, a year or so ago, when we allowed attrition to lean out the back end, and started focusing on getting the cultural and team setting right: we did this, establishing mutual trust by having conversations with staff about what needs to happen. We also ran a staff survey to understand the culture, if and how they feel supported and ready for the NDIS.

But we struggled with the idea of the 'team' for a long time, then realised that the team is centred around the client: the client is (or is notionally, with their family/ carer) the leader. These teams have formed organically over the years, and so we are relaxed about defining them. But, the client at the centre now is still a big shift in thinking: it means that staff need to work alongside family as part of the team, and that requires trust. (CoP member)

In this context, the potential risks that come with transferring responsibility to teams are managed by ensuring there is sufficient ownership of issues through the vision—this includes clients and their families being coached to partner with workers in problem-solving around issues, and workers being motivating through coaching/ mentoring relationships with other staff (see Section 3.5).

Rather than workers asking managers ‘can we do this?’ they are now asking the person with disability, ‘how will we do this?’ (CoP member)

Responding to feedback or issues identified may require that emerging roles and responsibilities are clarified—not necessarily “set in stone”, but clarified on the basis of their relationship to the vision, principles and expectations. This is as much a conversation about what new things are required, as well as what old ways of working need to be retired—especially for those who were in management or coordination roles moving into coaching roles.

### There is a role for natural attrition and self-selection out of the workforce

It is not uncommon for teams to have to have difficult conversation among themselves and with staff who are resistant to working in more autonomous ways. Team conversations are important, but it also helps to engage one-on-one with staff who have concerns to ensure that they feel heard. Self-organised team work may simply not suit some peoples’ preferences or reflect what they want out of a job. That’s ok. They need to feel comfortable if they choose to select out of the organisation. This was an experience among service providers in the IHP project: they found that, by having open conversations about expectations and future directions, staff who felt unable to align their personal values and the organisational vision (3.1) would quickly realise this and tend to move on with minimal conflict or disruption.

### Recruiting wholly or largely new teams best occurs in response to clients and their need

When new staff or a whole new team is needed, we have observed that service providers in the IHP trial tend to form new teams—and do so most successfully—when new staff are recruited *for a new client*, or for a growing local community of clients. In other words, the worker’s role exists in response to client demand, rather than to fill a position or roster vacancy.

**Box 6: Forming new teams around clients**

**One service provider involved in the project only recruits workers for a new client, and they work in a self-organised team of about 12 workers (with a team coordinator who works across teams) within a defined local area. While workers operate fairly independently in the field, with responsibility for their own rostering and care coordination, they meet monthly to share experiences and every three months with their team coordinator to discuss performance and professional development. ‘The advantage is worker retention: people want to stay workers for longer. We have very low turnover, and are collecting data on this. And we have satisfied workers.’ (CoP member)**

Service providers recruiting new staff often sense this must be easier than forming teams within an existing workforce because for new team members—especially people new to the disability sector— self-organised ways of working do not feel like such a big shift in practice, “they have clean eyes” (CoP member). While this can be true, it is not always the case. There are plenty of examples of experienced hands who are committed to the vision and who welcome the freedom to innovate and respond more flexibility to client needs.

## Mentor and coach staff to become professionals in all they do

Mentoring staff in how they work with clients and in how they manage responsibilities as part of a team has been a common theme. Many service providers have found that using online modules for core competencies, supported by on the job training, works well: not only is this feasible in an environment of low resources, but it also fits well with the ideal of tailored, person-centred support for clients. For example, basic core competencies in manual handling can be taught online and then refined with on-the job training for specific clients.

A focus on inter-personal communication through professional development that uses mentoring and train-the-trainer techniques also complements these approaches and can build rapport between staff with different levels of experience. These skills are transferable to relationships with clients and family members. CoP members described how mentoring/ coaching is important to ensure that staff are supported. The resilience and self-reliance of workers is an important step towards the resilience and self-reliance of future managers—this is another example of the way in which “what works” to improve outcomes at one level of an organisation, can be reused and reapplied at other levels, as appears in complexity theory.

### Value, encourage and support staff to instil confidence in their ability

The staff survey (Section 2) demonstrated the importance of an organisational commitment to continuous improvement and self and manager confidence in personal ability and decision making. IHP teams are effective because staff are engaged, celebrating successes helps to increase the fuel for future success. Highlighting success and responding to challenges are instrumental to making change, but a process of *celebrating success* and communicating short term wins also builds momentum for future successes.

Giving staff confidence they have the ability to make difficult decisions, and that you have confidence in their ability is a crucial factor for implementing IHP. This can be achieved through lots of ‘positive affirmation’ and ‘catching people doing the right thing’ and reinforcing good practice. It is important that you ‘let go’ of staff gradually, sensing where they are ready to make their own decisions and where they need guidance. Over time it should be possible to increase levels of autonomy, such as transferring control over training budgets.

## Unleash the potential, but prepare the IT and administration

It is natural to raise concerns about oversight and risk managements when teams are more autonomous. In a newly developed team where staff have not yet developed sufficient ownership of problems they observe it is possible that team members who perceive a risk may not react as it is their personal responsibility, but a responsibly of a someone in a more senior or different position. In the JPvdB model this issue is addressed by introducing the phrase ‘stop hold it’ a safety sentence someone from within or outside of the team could use to start a process of reviewing reflecting and responding.

For many a key risk management approach is ensuring that teams enter all necessary administration, incident reports etc. in an appropriate IT system so that oversight is maintained. Teams that no longer expect ‘the system’ to be responsible for outcomes and that take more responsibility for client outcomes can increase the appreciation of why it is important to keep accurate records to inform decision making.

Many service providers reflected that they had not fully worked through the changes to IT and administration that were needed to allow teams to be more self-organised. While it is hard to implement IHP in isolation from other business planning needs, this doesn’t mean waiting until the “perfect” IT system has been identified or developed (see 3.3). Developing or investing in new systems is costly and once an investment is made it can be hard to ‘go back’. It can be helpful to take small steps to work out which are the *essential* features of a system, and which can be let go of. Where possible, systems that integrate service delivery, management and payroll functions can work well – to this end some service providers are experimenting by developing bespoke systems.

**Box 7: Developing an integrated social media and human services IT system to facilitate client-centred self-organised teams**

**One service provider in the IHP project is in the process of developing a fully integrated social media and human services system through which staff and clients connect directly to make care arrangements, linked to back end administration and payroll. Service users and clients have been engaged throughout the development process to inform and pilot the platform that should be ready in mid-2017. The service provider has offered other service providers in the IHP project the opportunity to be involved in testing the platform with the aim of making it available to these service providers at low cost.**

## A two-pronged approach to monitoring and evaluation

It is important for all services to know what success looks like without being too rigid about how it will be judged. Monitoring and evaluation should have a clear focus but be equally agile and consistent with the principles underpinning the project. As the CEO of one of the most IHP advanced services said

Don’t overthink or micro-manage it: let things develop organically, but do carefully monitor progress with the big picture in mind. (CoP member)

The final two parts of this IHP implementation framework combines the wisdom of CoP members with that of the ARTD evaluation team’s experience and knowledge of the literature on evaluating innovative and developing initiatives in complex systems. It is focused on monitoring and evaluation that is accurate and useful for learning and decision making.

As has already been observed, while complexity theory has provided inspiration for program design, it also has implications for monitoring and evaluation. In line with the Cynefin framework and Results Based Accountability and Realist Evaluation, an outcomes focused approach in complex adaptive social systems is not primarily about *measuring* ‘attributable’ long term outcomes. This is because innovative interventions are usually diffuse and evolving, and there are simply too many causes to be disentangled that while sometimes understandable in retrospect, often do not repeat (see Figure 1).

We discuss these implications as a two-pronged approach to monitoring and evaluation (Figure 5).

* The first is the importance of ‘evaluative thinking’ and a review, reflect and respond cycle of action research that engages people in the conversation about outcomes—this is the less formal and more day to day approach to monitoring and evaluation focused on learning and improvement.
* The second is more formal and focused on ‘measuring outcomes’ using a basket of proxy indicators with sufficient range to represent the important parts or the ‘health’ of the system. While these indicators can be referred to as outcomes, it is more correct to refer to them as changes—an outcome implies it was the result of just your actions and somehow separate from all the other factors that are necessary for a change to occur.

This second approach will not always be sufficient for ‘rigorous’ evaluation of attributable outcomes often requested (and rarely achieved) to provide accountability to funders. We suggest that despite this much expense can be spared following our two pronged approach and that is more appropriate and useful in the context of innovative work practices.

1. A two-pronged approach to monitoring and evaluation focused on understanding how to generate local change while keeping track of overall system changes.
2. What you did
3. Change: On review what do we think is working for different staff and different clients
4. While you evaluate everything else going on, Review how the system is changing. This includes: changes for clients, Staff and the organisation.

## Review, reflect and respond

Thinking evaluatively is a critical element of planning and conducting MEL activities, especially within small service providers and those with limited capacity to run MEL projects. Evaluative thinking means that reflective practice is embedded in everyday ways of doing things and can be structured in more or less formal ways: making use of team meetings to routinely ask reflective question and monitor progress of issues can work well.

Evaluative thinking is not just limited to evaluation projects…it’s an analytical way of thinking that infuses everything that goes on. Willingness to do reality testing: to ask ‘How do we know what we think we know?’

We were very encouraged to see that ‘evaluative thinking’ was a natural tendency for most CoP members, and second that survey data revealed that engaging in these practices was the strongest predictor of staff stress and ‘thinking about quitting’, across all elements of IHP. Both were related to what we are calling an organisational culture of Monitoring, Evaluation, Learning *and Responding* (MEL\_R). This kind of culture is typified by positive responses to such survey items such as:

* at our organisation we highlight the learning that comes from successful service delivery
* at our organisation we review the causes of our failures
* at our organisation we frequently refine the provision of existing products and services.

It was often remarked that when the right thing to do is not determined by a set procedure—people need to be more explicit about the reasons for doing something a certain way. It is also only logical that a more empowered workforce that is making more decisions needs ways of probing and sensing, reviewing and reflecting in order that better decisions can be made. This requires a culture of evaluative thinking, of being able to answer the questions of ‘why do we do it that way?’

In addition to, or as part of cycles of review, reflect and respond, an innovative service provider will be well served in learning how to generate intended outcomes by testing their ideas or ‘theories’ about what they did. While theories are often implicit and talk of them may cause people to ‘roll their eyes’, they are a constant feature of any intentional action. Most of what we do in our professional life is based on some theory as to why we think it will work. Testing theories can be done by answering the evaluative thinking question: ‘what makes this the right thing to do?’ An answer to this question may be arrived at using a range of methods. It might include both qualitative and quantitative data; it may be more or less precise and it may use the full range of methods for impact evaluation[[2]](#footnote-2) depending on the questions being asked, the time and money available and the level of certainty required.

A positive MEL culture is also important for dealing with an unintended consequence of IHPs—that in a more self-organised team that has ownership over its decisions there is no longer a system to blame! While workers need to be able to face feedback, learn mentoring skills, and be open to doing things differently, individual blame was considered particularly corrosive in the more devolved decision making environment. It was considered that when problems arise (which they will) these need to be treated as being about the team or process (rather than an individual), as something to be expected and managed, and as opportunities for learning, rather than framed as the result of mistakes by individuals.

In practice a MEL culture might include the following types of interactions for team members

* Regular team-based meetings (daily/ weekly) to discuss specific clients and issues.
* Semi-regular team-team (fortnightly/monthly) forums to discuss issues and share ideas.
* Periodic review and analysis of quantitative data for discussion of patterns and trends at meetings/ forums.

**Box 8: Evaluative thinking in team meetings**

**One service provider in the IHP project uses a ‘mind map’ technique in teams meeting to foster evaluative thinking. The mind map is drawn with a client in the centre, problems written in red and potential solutions written in green. In the next meeting staff can refine their understanding of any problems and report back on the utility of any solution attempted.**

Appendix 2 contains a focus group template that ARTD developed for CoP members to use with their staff in team meetings to foster reflection and learning around the IHP change.

As with most aspects of the framework, ‘evaluative thinking’ will be strengthened by what happens in other aspects—in particular the greater the focus on professional development and mentoring and team identified learning opportunities the more developed the MEL culture is likely to be.

## Focus on measuring improvements across a range of indicators

It is only natural to want to know how much of a change you brought about when engaged in social policy and programs. Yet, many evaluators that have worked in and studied complex adaptive systems are wary of measuring ‘attributable’ long term outcomes or net impact as a means of determining the value of some intervention. This is such that understanding past impact is not always useful for understanding how to generate future impact. We agree with Snowden (see Figure 2) that a new simplicity in decision making is required rather than trying to disentangle complex causal webs, and we agree with Friedman about the need to ‘let go’ of measuring ‘attributable’ outcomes.

Despite the difficulty of measuring ‘attributable’ outcomes in complex systems, a focus on and accountability for outcomes in evidence-based policy and programs is more important than anything else. If proxy indicators are broad enough, based on program theory and logic and focused on both outputs and outcomes they can be blended together (often also with reference to changes in the operating environment of a program) to construct an evidence-based performance story about an organisation, program or service.

During the development of the IHP Program logic and MEL templates it became apparent that all service providers had basically six short term and three longer term outcomes about which data could be collected. These are shown in Box 9 below.

**Box 9: Commonly identified shorter and longer term outcomes of IHPs**

**Intended shorter term outcomes**

* **Workers support the change being trialled**
* **Workers and customers are valued as individuals**
* **Workers feel a sense of professionalism and accountability for outcomes**
* **The service provider cultivates a high trust and values based model of leadership that focuses on decentralised decision making**
* **The service provider supports a learning culture—creativity, innovation, safe to fail experiments, joint problem solving and feedback loops**
* **Workers have higher levels of satisfaction and lower levels of job stress.**

**Intended longer term outcomes**

* **Customers are empowered to pursue their goals and aspirations including more choice and control over activities in their daily life**
* **Customers are living fulfilling lives**
* **Service provider is financially sustainable.**

These outcomes can be transformed into qualitative and quantitative indicators with success criteria for judging to the extent to which an outcome can be considered to have been achieved (Table 3). Measuring longer term outcomes related to customer was identified as a data-gap for many CoP members in the IHP project. Drawing on the experience gained through the IHP project, but independently of it ARTD is developing an App for simple, real-time data collection on outcomes for clients. Several of the CoP members of the IHP project have agreed to test this App. This data can be combined to develop performance stories. These stories need both performance information and comparisons to help judge whether performance is good enough. In many cases the comparisons will be improvements to the service provider’s own history—but it may also include comparison to indicators for different parts of the organisation not involved in the project or reference to industry benchmarks. The data reported in the IHP survey for this project from 13 different IHP service providers can be used and updated to create an IHP staff satisfaction and engagement industry benchmark.

1. Suggested indicators emerging from consultations with CoP members about their IHP transformation   
     
   Question: How much did we do for clients?  
   Methods/indicators: Number of clients, change in client numbers by disability type, and geographic location etc.   
     
   Question: How much did we do for the organisation?  
   Methods/indicators: Spend on salaries, vehicles etc.   
     
   Question: How much did we do for staff?  
   Methods/indicators: Number of staff by qualification, FTE, skills, salary level etc.  
     
   Question: How well did we do it for clients?  
   Methods/indicators: Feedback on activities, planning, client numbers (and $ spend), client absences etc.  
     
   Question: How well did we do it for the organisation?  
   Methods/indicators: Revenue, % spend on overheads etc.  
     
   Question: How well did we do it for staff?  
   Methods/indicators: IHP10 survey items  
     
   Question: Is anyone better off? - Clients?  
   Methods/indicators: Client quality of life – using surveys or the app for real time client outcomes monitoring   
     
   Question: Is anyone better off? - Organisation  
   Methods/indicators: Financial position  
     
   Question: Is anyone better off? - Staff  
   Methods/indicators: Stress levels and turnover  
     
   Question: What are the broader longer term changes we hope to contribute towards? - Clients  
   Methods/indicators: Quality of life for people with disability in our region (SDAC – data, HILDA or other longitudinal data set based survey)

Overall, it is important not to lose sight of the purpose of doing monitoring and evaluation. What really matters for a sustainable service provider is that the lives of clients and the wellbeing of staff are getting better, that they maintain a positive connection to the service provider and that the service provider and its staff learn how to generate better outcomes—a dissatisfied staff member or client won’t stay because a statistic tells them their service provider is high performing. A set of measures at different levels of the system and for different stakeholders will alert you to problems before the clients start leaving. When complemented by frequent or periodic attempts to make sense of the data and make changes that are themselves reviewed, service providers give themselves the best chance of retaining the right staff and assisting clients to live fulfilling lives.

## Conclusion

We have identified the following key messages from service providers participating in the IHP trial which are likely to be important for any service provider contemplating an IHP approach.

Communicate the vision with everyone. Ensure you have staff that actually enjoy working in a team-based, solutions-focused environment. Be transparent about the magnitude of any challenges and engage staff, carers and people with disability in finding solutions. Don’t get stuck waiting till you have worked it all out before you start. Create an organisational environment of incremental change in which there is a continuous process of reviewing, reflecting and responding. Demonstrate the commitment of the leadership to devolve more responsibility to staff. Focus on teams that are led by the client and based on their local communities or neighbourhoods. Recognise the additional responsibility your workers are taking on, encourage them to apply their skills and be their most enthusiastic supporter. While a grand vision is motivating, and incrementalism is important to getting things going, staff need to be confident in their own abilities, and must feel supported while believing the change will ultimately benefit their clients.

**4. Project Feedback**

Of the thirteen service providers that were involved in the IHP project, twelve were interviewed by an ARTD Consultant who had not been involved in providing MEL support to CoP members. We were unable to interview one service provider as they did not respond to email or telephone messages.

Interviewees were encouraged to provide their honest feedback about the project’s process, the methods used and the support provided by both NDS and ARTD.

## Overall feedback

All CoP members interviewed were very positive about their experience of the project. CoP members said that with the roll-out of the NDIS and in the current climate of change, there is some confusion within service providers about how to adapt their work practices to suit the new conditions. CoP members said they were grateful for the opportunity to receive this support and it has been vital for their planning.

Overall, CoP members identified two key factors that made the project valuable for them:

1. being able to hear what other service providers were doing and sharing information with each other, and
2. adding rigour to the process by involving ARTD as an external consultant.

Most service providers had not started developing their high performing work practices and/ or had not heard of self-organising teams prior to the IHP project. During the interview, CoP members were asked on a scale of 0-10, where 0 is ‘not at all likely’ and 10 is ‘definitely’, how likely they were:

1. to continue to focus on ‘high performance work practices’ in their organisation
2. to continue or start to place greater emphasis specifically on self-organising teams.

Ten out of the twelve CoP members interviewed gave a rating of 9 or 10 for question 1 (the remaining two gave a rating of 7 and 8) and eight of the twelve provided a rating of 9 or 10 for question 2 (the remaining four CoP members provided a rating of 7 or 8).

The high ratings for these questions indicate that CoP members are highly motivated to focus on high performance work practices as a result of the project.

## Feedback about different methods

Different CoP members found different methods useful but overall, people found the workshops and survey data most helpful, and the webinars and online resources/ templates least helpful.

#### Webinars

Some CoP members found the webinars really useful and especially appreciated the opportunity to hear what other service providers were doing and to receive regular updates about what was happening in the sector. A couple of people said they were very well moderated.

However, several CoP members found the webinars difficult to engage in and put this down to technical issues and wasted time trying to deal with these. All of these CoP members said that the webinar format is useful but they were frustrated by the technical issues and put off from participating.

Suggestions made for improvement included sending out meeting requests for the webinars well in advance so people could block out sufficient time, and sorting out the technical issues. A few people also said it was difficult to participate in a webinar during the working day due to busy or noisy offices so would have liked these to be available to be watched at another time too.

#### Workshops

CoP members were most enthusiastic about the workshops. People said they liked being able to meet other service providers and discuss what they were doing, either formally during sessions or through informal chats in breaks. A few people said the second workshop was particularly helpful as service providers had made progress and could share what they had been doing as well as how they were dealing with various challenges.

CoP members also liked the information presented by NDS and ARTD; a few people commented that working through the program logic (Figure 3) was especially useful[[3]](#footnote-3) and a couple of people said the presentation by NDS about self-organised teams was excellent.

Two suggestions were made for improving the workshops. One was to make it possible for people to dial in via video conferencing, as some people were unable to attend due to lack of time or budget to travel to the workshop sites. The other was to organise CoP members into different groups throughout the day; for example by state, then by size and then by stage/ progress in the process.

#### Resources/ templates

Two interviewees found the templates really helpful at the beginning of the project, especially the one that helped them describe their project and think through what they would be doing. However, most people interviewed had either not used the templates and other resources or had not found them that useful.

A couple of interviewees had found the readings provided useful and had shared them with others in their service provider, particularly with management to orient them to high performance work practices and the models used. One interviewee had used NDS’s paper about the two models and found this explanation of the principles very helpful.

#### Staff survey

All CoP members interviewed found the staff survey to benchmark IHP drivers helpful and useful. Several people said they thought it was very well-designed and robust, and this gave them confidence in the results, as well as in using the survey in the future.

Most people intended to re-administer the survey to their staff in the future to obtain some longitudinal data on progress during the changes. A couple of small service providers only had three or four respondents but they still said that the questions gave them something to think about, and as their service provider grows, they intend to keep using the survey.

## Support provided by NDS and ARTD

All CoP members were very positive about the support they had received from both NDS and ARTD. CoP members were grateful that NDS had arranged this trial and they were able to take part in it. Comments made about the support from CoP members included:

We really appreciated the one-on-one support from NDS. It gave us more clarity around our plans.

ARTD brought a depth of insight to the process. Their summary at the end of the last workshop was brilliant and so useful.

ARTD’s involvement added weight and sophistication to the pilot.

NDS is always really responsive to our emails and questions and that has made a big difference to us.

Keep using [NDS staff] as a salesperson – she came and spoke to our board and she was excellent.

I’d really like to commend NDS and ARTD on an excellent job.

Appendix 1. Staff survey data

A full data report on the results of the survey of staff of service providers participating in the IHP project was provided to NDS in October 2016. This appendix contains a summary of key data. It provides the data at an aggregate level for participating service providers. It does not seek to interpret the data. Interpretation will be included in the final trial report. Individual data has been provided to service providers.

The following survey data is presented by grouping together survey items intend to measure four dimensions. It should be noted that these are not the final factors identified in the analysis of the survey data as described in Section 2.

**Professionalism**

* Workers feel more ownership of their work and more accountability for the outcome of their actions (Prof 1)
* Workers experience greater trust in their ability to do their job (Prof 2)
* Workers feel capable and supported to do their job well through e.g. training, coaching, peer support, the collective intelligence of their team/work group (Prof 3)

**Leadership approach**

* High trust, clear values versus command and control them (LA 1)
* Effort focussed on increasing the chance of things going well instead of trying to ensure nothing will go wrong (illusion of control) (LA 2)
* Bottom up/decentralised decision making versus top down decision making (LA 3)

**Learning culture**

* Open to experiments, divergent thinking and innovation. Mistakes and faults are acceptable as learning experiences (LC 1)
* Transparency, collaboration and free sharing of knowledge throughout the service provider (LC 2)
* Staff are enabled and supported to reflect on their own practice through e.g. coaching and joint problem solving (LC 3)
* Direct feedback loops between clients, workers and management (LC 4)

**Person centred approach**

* Need to customise supports to unique clients based on their specific and changing needs and preferences (PC 1)
* Valuing workers as unique individuals with various different strengths; extending person-centred thinking to the workforce as well as service users (PC 2).

### Professionalism

1. Professionalism survey items

| Professionalism | | n | Tend to agree | Agree | % Pos. | All agencies mean^ | Standard Deviation |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| Ownership and Accountability | My manager allows me to do my job my way | 192 | 38% | 47% | 85% | 3.3 | 0.5 |
| This organisation has a great deal of personal meaning for me | 174 | 31% | 58% | 89% | 3.4 | 0.2 |
| I gain considerable pride from performing my job well | 181 | 17% | 81% | 98% | 3.8 | 0.2 |
| Ultimately, I am responsible for the quality of support that I provide to my clients | 182 | 21% | 76% | 97% | 3.6 | 0.3 |
| Experience trust | My manager believes that I can handle demanding tasks | 190 | 24% | 72% | 96% | 3.6 | 0.4 |
| My manager believes in my ability to perform at a high level. | 191 | 19% | 78% | 97% | 3.6 | 0.4 |
| My manager expresses confidence in my ability to perform at a high level. | 192 | 25% | 69% | 94% | 3.5 | 0.5 |
| Capable and supported | I often think about quitting this job (R) | 179 | 13% | 13% | 26% | 3.1 | 0.5 |
| I have confidence in my ability to solve problems creatively | 180 | 24% | 75% | 99% | 3.8 | 0.1 |
| I am confident in my ability to understand the changing support needs of my clients | 179 | 25% | 74% | 99% | 3.8 | 0.2 |
| My organisation gives me the support I need to do my job well | 180 | 32% | 52% | 84% | 3.2 | 0.4 |
| I am confident that I have the knowledge and skill to do my job well | 182 | 28% | 71% | 100% | 3.7 | 0.2 |

Mean scored out of four (4). Note. (R) = Reverse scored

### Leadership Approach

1. Leadership Approach survey items

| Leadership approach | | n | Mostly agree | Agree | % Pos. | All agencies mean^ | Standard Deviation |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| High trust strong values | I can make my own decisions on how I do my job | 181 | 39% | 40% | 79% | 3.2 | 0.4 |
| People are trusted to do the right thing in my organisation | 181 | 27% | 66% | 93% | 3.5 | 0.4 |
| Inappropriate attitude and behaviour at work are not tolerated and quickly dealt with | 172 | 30% | 54% | 83% | 3.2 | 0.6 |
| At our organisation we are told what to do—there is little freedom for staff to work out the best way to support a client (R) | 179 | 15% | 7% | 22% | 3.1 | 0.3 |
| % Positive approach to risk | My manager makes it more efficient for me to do my job by keeping the rules and regulations simple | 191 | 32% | 52% | 84% | 3.3 | 0.4 |
| We have clear guidelines to indicate what good service looks like in our organisation | 180 | 32% | 57% | 88% | 3.2 | 0.5 |
| At our organisation the focus is more on safety and security than on opportunities for clients to make mistakes they can learn from (R) | 169 | 31% | 21% | 53% | 2.4 | 0.5 |
| Decentralised decision making | My manager allows me to make important decisions quickly to satisfy customer needs. | 187 | 32% | 58% | 90% | 3.4 | 0.4 |
| I have a say in decisions that directly impact how I do my job | 174 | 32% | 48% | 79% | 3.2 | 0.4 |

Mean scored out of four (4). Note. (R) = Reverse scored.

### Learning culture

1. Learning culture survey items

| Learning Culture | | n | Mostly agree | Agree | % Pos. | All agencies mean^ | Standard Deviation |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| Innovation culture | At our organisation we frequently refine the provision of existing products and services | 154 | 43% | 39% | 82% | 3.1 | 0.5 |
| New ideas are readily accepted here | 167 | 36% | 47% | 83% | 3.3 | 0.4 |
| It is useless for me to suggest new ways of doing things (R) | 175 | 12% | 8% | 20% | 3.1 | 0.3 |
| At our organisation we highlight the learning that comes from successful service delivery | 172 | 31% | 51% | 81% | 3.2 | 0.6 |
| Transparency and collaboration | I can talk freely to my supervisor about difficulties I am having at work. | 177 | 21% | 69% | 90% | 3.5 | 0.3 |
| I can talk freely to my peers about difficulties I am having at work. | 172 | 29% | 56% | 85% | 3.4 | 0.3 |
| Reflective practice | At our organisation we regularly ask ourselves questions about the best way of providing our services | 179 | 31% | 58% | 89% | 3.5 | 0.3 |
| At our organisation we review the causes of our failures | 167 | 40% | 40% | 80% | 3.1 | 0.4 |
| At our organisation we are encouraged to engage in informal discussions about what is working well and not so well | 178 | 34% | 51% | 84% | 3.3 | 0.4 |
| Direct feedback loops | I can trust my peers to approach me personally if they have comments on how I do my job | 178 | 34% | 50% | 84% | 3.2 | 0.4 |
| I receive regular direct feedback from the people I support on how I am doing my job | 175 | 34% | 38% | 71% | 2.9 | 0.6 |
| My immediate manager asks me personally to tell him/her about things that I think would be helpful for improving this workplace | 172 | 29% | 45% | 74% | 3.1 | 0.4 |

Mean scored out of four (4). Note. (R) = Reverse phrased

### Person centred approach

1. Person-centred approach towards clients and workers

| Person-centred approach | | n | Mostly agree | Agree | % Pos. | All agencies mean^ | Standard Deviation |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| Towards clients | Our clients’ needs rather than our available services drive the supports our clients receive | 174 | 37% | 41% | 78% | 3.1 | 0.5 |
| Towards workers | I feel valued by my organisation | 175 | 30% | 53% | 83% | 3.2 | 0.5 |
| I feel that my knowledge and skills are recognised in my organisation | 177 | 30% | 56% | 86% | 3.3 | 0.4 |
| I feel that my opinions and views are listened to in my organisation | 174 | 34% | 48% | 82% | 3.2 | 0.5 |

Mean scored out of four (4).

### Job stress and confidence

1. Job stress survey items

| Item | n | Mostly agree | Agree | % Pos. | All agencies mean^ | Standard Deviation |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| A lot of time my job makes me very frustrated or angry | 173 | 16.2% | 5.8% | 22.0% | 1.9 | 0.5 |
| I am usually under a lot of pressure when I am at work | 176 | 17.6% | 11.9% | 29.5% | 2.4 | 0.6 |
| When I’m at work I often feel tense or uptight | 174 | 9.8% | 5.7% | 15.5% | 2.0 | 0.5 |
| I am usually calm and at ease when I’m working (R) | 173 | 44.5% | 41.0% | 85.5% | 1.8 | 0.3 |
| There are a lot of aspects of my job that make me upset. | 172 | 12.8% | 3.5% | 16.3% | 1.8 | 0.4 |
| *Stress Scale Score* | *172* |  |  |  | *2.0* | *0.4* |

Mean scored out of four (4). Note. (R) = Reverse phrased

1. Confidence going forward survey items

| Item | n | Mostly agree | Agree | % Pos. | All agencies mean^ | Standard Deviation |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| I feel confident that I understand where my role fits in with the overall goals of my organisation | 173 | 35.3% | 58.4% | 93.6% | 3.6 | 0.2 |
| I feel confident about how my role will or will not change under the NDIS | 160 | 30.6% | 34.4% | 65.0% | 2.8 | 0.6 |
| I think the NDIS will be good for my clients | 140 | 41.4% | 42.9% | 84.3% | 3.1 | 0.7 |

Mean scored out of four (4).

### The change being trialled

Each service provider provided a brief description of the change they are trialling to tailor the survey to their staff.

1. The Change – Understanding and Attitudes survey items

| Item | n | Mostly agree | Agree | % Pos. | All agencies mean^ | Standard Deviation |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| I understand the vision about what 'the change' is trying to achieve | 111 | 42% | 50% | 93% | 3.2 | 1.1 |
| The change' is consistent with my preferred way of working | 101 | 49% | 38% | 86% | 2.9 | 1.0 |
| The change' is too risky for the safety of my clients (R) | 98 | 7% | 4% | 11% | 3.5 | 0.6 |
| The change' will lead to better outcomes for my clients | 97 | 45% | 43% | 89% | 3.0 | 1.1 |
| Overall, 'the change' is a good idea for my team | 98 | 43% | 48% | 91% | 3.0 | 1.1 |

Mean scored out of four (4). Note. (R) = Reverse phrased

1. The Change – Confidence in its Outcomes survey items

| Item | n | Mostly agree | | Agree | % Pos. | | | All agencies mean^ | | Standard Deviation | |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| People in our organisation will be able to deal with the change | 104 | 51% | 29% | | | 80% | 2.7 | | 1.0 | |
| Our IT systems are adequate to support 'the change' | 92 | 36% | 23% | | | 59% | 2.4 | | 0.9 | |
| The change' will help us fulfil our organisation's mission | 102 | 52% | 39% | | | 91% | 3.0 | | 1.1 | |
| The change' will increase the sustainability of our organisation | 94 | 51% | 39% | | | 90% | 3.0 | | 1.0 | |
| The change' will lead to better outcomes for our clients | 99 | 45% | 45% | | | 91% | 3.0 | | 1.1 | |
| Overall, the change is a good idea for our organisation | 96 | 42% | 49% | | | 91% | 3.0 | | 1.1 | |

Mean scored out of four (4)

1. [↑](#footnote-ref-1)
2. [↑](#footnote-ref-2)
3. [↑](#footnote-ref-3)